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Welcome to this week’s Bulletin from the National Family Carer Network. You are receiving this because you are members of our organisation. If you no longer wish to subscribe please contact info@familycarers.org.uk.

Contents:

1. CQC - its review of services for people with learning disabilities
2. Users to shape new online care ratings system
3. Top 10 Tips
4. Cutting Legal Aid: Denying Access to Advice

5. New approaches to supporting carers' health and well-being
6.  Jean Willson receives an OBE
1. CQC - its review of services for people with learning disabilities

The Care Quality Commission (CQC) has published the first five reports from a targeted programme of 150 inspections of hospitals and care homes that care for people with learning disabilities.  
Only one of the five services inspected was found to be fully compliant with the government’s essential standards of quality and safety required by law.
If you would like to speak to someone after reading the reports, a list of independent organisations providing independent support to families with disabled relatives is available at the end of the press release.
To read the reports, please Click here 
To read the CQC press release Click here..
And the easy read version is here: 
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2.   Users to shape new online care ratings system

Paul Burstow says that “Users and carers' opinions on care services will be published alongside ratings of their quality on an online "good care guide" designed to replace the star ratings scrapped last year.  Click here to read more.
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3. Click here to read Professor Luke Clements Top 10 Tips for families carers on ensuring good support and services for adults with severe learning disabilities whose behaviour is described as challenging.
4. Cutting Legal Aid: Denying Access to Advice
Read Rachel Taylor’s report on cutting legal aid. She is a member of the Young Legal Aid Lawyers.
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5. New approaches to supporting carers' health and well-being
This report, New Approaches to Supporting Carers' Health and Well-being, presents the findings of an independent evaluation of the national carers' strategy demonstrator sites programme. It was funded by the Department of Health who commissioned CIRCLE, University of Leeds to undertake the evaluation of 25 demonstrator sites around the country. These sites either developed new and innovative services for carers or extended existing provision where effective arrangements were already in place.

Click here for the full report and here for the summary.

6. Jean Willson receives an OBE
Many congratulations to Jean Willson who received her OBE from the Queen recently in recognition of her 40 years of work, fighting for the rights of her daughter Victoria and other families and people with learning disabilities at a time when there was little support. Amongst her many roles, Jean is Chair of Centre 404 in Islington, London and Adviser to the National Family Carer Network. 

[image: image5.jpg]



This will be our final newsletter until the New Year. We would like to wish all our members a very merry Christmas and a happy New Year.
National Family Carer Network
07747 460727
www.familycarers.org.uk
NFCN is an umbrella organisation that aims to promote the voice and rights of family carers supporting a person with a LD. Its membership comprises both organisations and individuals but we cannot be responsible at any time for the views expressed by our members unless explicitly promoted by us.
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News briefing 
 
 


        
    


 


The information in this paper cannot 
be shared until 00.01 on Thursday 8 
December  


 


  
 
Care Quality Commission puts out 
first findings from its checks of 
services for people with learning 
disabilities 
 


  
 
About the Care Quality 
Commission (CQC) 
 


  
 


 We check all health and adult 
social care services in England. 
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 This includes services run by: 


 
 the NHS 


 local councils 


 private organisations 


 voluntary organisations. 


 


 
 


 
 We also look after the rights of 


people who need extra support to 
stay safe. 


This includes people who are kept 
in care under a law called the 
Mental Health Act. 


 
 


 


 
 


 We are independent – this means 
we are not part of the 
Government. 


 


 


 


 
 
 We check services all over 


England to make sure they meet 
the rules for good, safe care. 
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 It is our job to make care services 


better and get rid of unsafe or bad 
ways of working. 


 
 
 
 


 
 


 
 


 
 
 We put the views and experiences 


of people who use services at the 
centre of our work.  


 
 


 
 


 


 
 


 
 
About this news briefing 


 


 
 


 
 


 CQC has put out its findings from 
their first 5 checks of 150 hospitals 
and care homes that look after 
people with learning disabilities. 
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 These checks are being done to 
make sure people have safe care, 
treatment and support and they 
are not abused. 


 


 


 
 


 
 


 These checks were of hospitals 
that provide assessment 
services (where a service checks 
and decides if and what care a 
person needs). 


 


 
 


 
 
What we found 
 


 


 
 


 
 


 People who lead services need to 
be stronger and their own check 
need to be better. 
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 4 of the 5 services checked did not 
meet the rules for good, safe care. 


 


 


 
 


 
 
What people have said 
 
 


 
 


 
 
 
 


 


 
 When Dame Jo Williams, Chair of 


the CQC, talked about the reports 
she said the checks show what 
happens when leaders are not 
strong enough and they do not 
check their own services well. 


 
She also said, where problems 
are found, they are often because 
services are not set up in the right 
way and patients and their 
families are not involved in 
making decisions about their care. 


 
Dame Jo Williams said it has 
been important to use Experts by 
experience (people who have 
experience of care services 
directly, or as a family carer), and 
trained experts, to do the checks 
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to make sure the user view is 
heard.  


 
 
 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


 


 
 Terry Bryan, the nurse who 


pointed out the bad care at 
Winterbourne View, the private 
hospital, and who is now one of 
the experts spoke about the 
checks. She said that people 
thought the way CQC did their 
checks was not very good. The 
surprise checks have now been 
improved. 
 
 
She also said by using people 
who have worked in a care 
setting, or have experience of 
services, CQC are now able to get 
better results. 
 
 
She also said that CQC should 
not work on its own but also with 
the services themselves. 


 
 


 


 
 


 
 
What we did when we found 
problems 
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 Where we found problems, we told 
the providers and managers of the 
service.  


 
 
 
 


 


 
 


 
 We told Kent House and Townend 


Court to make sure those people 
using the service were safe. 


 
 


 
 


 
 


 
 


 Townend has already been 
checked again and they have 
made things better. The others will 
be checked again soon. 


 


 
 


 
 


 All places with problems have to 
tell CQC how and when they will 
get better. If they do not, they 
could face enforcement action. 
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Enforcement action – we can make 
services pay money, give services a 
public warning, stop the service caring 
for any new people, stop a service from 
caring for any people while we find out 
what is happening or close a service. 
 


 
 


 


 
 We did find good examples at 


care. Rose Lodge deals with 
challenging behaviour in a way 
that is always right for the person 
and done properly. 


 
 


 


 
 
Next steps 
 


 


 
 


 
 CQC will put out all 150 reports 


over the next few months. The 
national report printed in the 
Spring will say how this type of 
service is doing in general. 
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Cutting Legal Aid: Denying Access to Advice


Times are tough at the moment, there’s no hiding from it. As cuts to public funding combine with a weak economy, many of us are beginning to feel the impact of the government’s ‘austerity measures.’ This year’s Carers Rights Day (held on 2 December 2012), with its theme of ‘Money Matters’ could therefore not have been better timed; with its focus on providing carers with advice about claiming benefits and accessing support – advice that many will no doubt have found invaluable.  


Less well timed then (and indeed, less well thought through) are the government’s  planned cuts to legal aid; the public funding that allows those of lower financial means to access legal advice and representation for certain areas of law. Legislation is currently before Parliament that, in its current form, looks set to effectively halve the current provision of legal aid. If these proposals become law they would both lower the means test (so that, for example, those receiving means-tested benefits such as income-based employment and support allowance, income-based jobseeker’s allowance or income support will no longer automatically qualify on means but will have any capital that they may have taken into account too) and remove some areas of law entirely from the scope of the legal aid system.


One such area is welfare benefits advice, where all legal aid funding will be cut. This means that it will no longer be possible for people to access advice about their eligibility for a certain benefit, or about how they may be able to appeal a decision that has been made against them. This raises serious concerns, particularly when considering the following factors:


1. Securing the right benefits is of critical importance for those in receipt


This is rather an obvious point, but one that should be emphasized nonetheless: establishing eligibility for a particular benefit will often provide someone with support that they critically need. This is something that is seen time and time again in practice, and was illustrated through the case study of Souleikha Mouhamed in the Commission of Inquiry into Legal Aid, who described the legal advice that she obtained through legal aid to resolve her benefit, housing and immigrations problems as “a lifeline”. 


This lifeline will be cut if the government’s proposals are enacted in their current form.   


2. The people who require this advice are often amongst the most vulnerable in society


This was explicitly recognized in he Government’s Impact Assessment. For example, although 58% of the people who receive legal aid for welfare benefits advice are disabled, the Government remains intent on proceeding with the cut, irrespective of their clear discriminatory impact.


3. The system is complex and riddled with mistakes


When justifying the cuts, the Government has repeatedly stated that advice is unnecessary as the system is a simple one that people can negotiate for themselves. This assumption gives serious cause for concern, especially when considering that those who are entitled to benefits will often be vulnerable.


It is recognised that the government may have more of a point if the administration of welfare benefits was accurate and efficient (or indeed, either of these). But it is not, as was revealed in research recently conducted by SCOPE. Particularly significant is that in 2009-2010 88% of those who obtained legally aided advice about welfare benefits secured a positive outcome.

Indeed, Chis Grayling, the Minister for Employment, has conceded that “There will always be decisions that we get wrong the first time around, however hard we try to perfect the system”. But without legal aid, people will not be able to access legal advice about how these ‘inevitable’ mistakes can be remedied. 


It should not be forgotten that ensuring people are given accurate advice itself makes the system more efficient, as, for example, people are advised against appealing a decision when there is no merit in doing so. This is particularly relevant in light of the concerns that have been raised by Judges about the burden that the proposals will have upon an already over-worked tribunal system. 


4. The changes come at a time when the benefits system is undergoing a massive overhaul


These proposals are particularly alarming as they come at a time when reforms to the welfare system will mean that, for instance:


a. People will be migrated from incapacity benefit to Employment and Support Allowance or job-seeker’s allowance by 2013, and then moved onto Universal Credit by 2017; and


b. Disability and Living Allowance (‘DLA’) will be replaced by a ‘Personal Independence Payment by 2013/4, which will require the reassessment of 3.2 million people currently in receipt of DLA


The changes are likely to increase both the need for accurate advice and the risk of inaccurate decisions being made, again demonstrating the importance of accessing accurate advice. 


5.   Alternative advice sources are also being cut 



The Government has repeatedly asserted that other agencies will be able to provide the advice previously delivered through solicitors firms and law centres. This is unrealistic but particularly so when the cuts come at a time that funding from other sources is also being cut.  


It is important to recognize that welfare benefits is only one of a number of areas being removed from scope. In addition, the changes to the means tests (as mentioned above) will also deprive people of access to, for example, advice and assistance about education issues or matters regarding social services. 


It is imperative to ensure that these proposals do not take effect. The bill is on its way to the committee stage in the House of Lords, and it is therefore not too late to alert the peers to the importance of this issue, and how damaging these cuts could be. 


An e-petition has been lodged on the Government’s website, requiring the Government to ‘Stop and review the cuts to benefits and services which are falling disproportionately on disabled people, their carers and families’. Click here to sign the petition. 

Scope are also looking for stories about disabled people who secured the right benefits after receiving advice funded through legal aid, and can be contacted at christina.sarb@scope.org.uk.


To access information on how else to take action against the cuts see Save Legal Aid.


Rachel Taylor is a member of Young Legal Aid Lawyers



